



# BIOTECH ANBASSADORS

How the U.S. State Department Promotes the Seed Industry's Global Agenda



COVER PHOTOS: (LEFT) PHOTO COURTESY OF CHRIS LACROIX / SXC.HU; (TOP RIGHT) PHOTO CC-BY DAVE HOISINGTON/CIMMYT VIA PLoS.ORG

#### **About Food & Water Watch**

Food & Water Watch works to ensure the food, water and fish we consume is safe, accessible and sustainable. So we can all enjoy and trust in what we eat and drink, we help people take charge of where their food comes from, keep clean, affordable, public tap water flowing freely to our homes, protect the environmental quality of oceans, force government to do its job protecting citizens, and educate about the importance of keeping shared resources under public control.

Food & Water Watch 1616 P St. NW, Ste. 300 Washington, DC 20036 tel: (202) 683-2500 fax: (202) 683-2501 info@fwwatch.org

#### **California Office**

25 Stillman St., Ste. 200 San Francisco, CA 94107 tel: (415) 293-9900 fax: (415) 293-8394 *info-ca@fwwatch.org* 

#### www.foodandwaterwatch.org

**Copyright** © **May 2013 by Food & Water Watch.** All rights reserved.



This report can be viewed or downloaded at www.foodandwaterwatch.org.

# **BIOTECH ANDEASSADORS** How the U.S. State Department Promotes the Seed Industry's Global Agenda

Executive Summary
Introduction
State Department Strategy, Message, Tactics and Goals
State Department Biotech Charm Offensive
Taking the Biotech Spin Cycle on the Road
The Four Goals of Biotech Diplomacy
Corporate Diplomacy and Monsanto's Goodwill Ambassadors
Patently Offensive: State Department Intervenes in Commercial Disputes for Monsanto 9
Pressuring Foreign Governments to Reduce Oversight of Biotech Crops
U.S. Embassies Aggressively Opposed GE Labeling Efforts
Pushing Biotech on the Developing World
U.SBiotech Industry Campaign to Commercialize GE Crops in Kenya
U.S. Government Pushes Ghana Biotech Law Over Finish Line
Nigeria Advances U.SDrafted GE Legislation
Combining Diplomatic Carrots With WTO Sticks
Conclusion and Recommendations
Methodology
Endnotes

#### **Executive Summary**

Agricultural development is essential for the developing world to foster sustainable economies, enhance food security to combat global hunger and increase resiliency to climate change. Addressing these challenges will require diverse strategies that emphasize sustainable, productive approaches that are directed by countries in the developing world.

But in the past decade, the United States has aggressively pursued foreign policies in food and agriculture that benefit the largest seed companies. The U.S. State Department has launched a concerted strategy to promote agricultural biotechnology, often over the opposition of the public and governments, to the near exclusion of other more sustainable, more appropriate agricultural policy alternatives.

In 2009, the prestigious International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science and Technology for Development concluded that the high costs for seeds and chemicals, uncertain yields and the potential to undermine local food security make biotechnology a poor choice for the developing world.<sup>1</sup>

The U.S. State Department has lobbied foreign governments to adopt pro-agricultural biotechnology policies and laws, operated a rigorous public relations campaign to improve the image of biotechnology and challenged commonsense biotechnology safeguards and rules — even including opposing laws requiring the labeling of genetically engineered (GE) foods.

Food & Water Watch closely examined five years of State Department diplomatic cables from 2005 to 2009 to provide the first comprehensive analysis of the strategy, tactics and U.S. foreign policy objectives to foist proagricultural biotechnology policies worldwide. Food & Water Watch's illuminating findings include:

- The U.S. State Department's multifaceted efforts to promote the biotechnology industry overseas: The State Department targeted foreign reporters, hosted and coordinated pro-biotech conferences and public events and brought foreign opinion-makers to the United States on high-profile junkets to improve the image of agricultural biotechnology overseas and overcome widespread public opposition to GE crops and foods.
- The State Department's coordinated campaign to promote biotech business interests: The State Department promoted not only pro-biotechnology



policies but also the products of biotech companies. The strategy cables explicitly "protect the interests" of biotech exporters, "facilitate trade in agribiotech products" and encourage the cultivation of GE crops in more countries, especially in the developing world.<sup>2</sup>

- The State Department's determined advocacy to press the developing world to adopt biotech crops: The diplomatic cables document a coordinated effort to lobby countries in the developing world to pass legislation and implement regulations favored by the biotech seed industry. This study examines the State Department lobbying campaigns in Kenya, Ghana and Nigeria to pass pro-biotech laws.
- The State Department's efforts to force other nations to accept biotech crop and food imports: The State Department works with the U.S. Trade Representative to promote the export of biotech crops and to force nations that do not want these imports to accept U.S. biotech foods and crops.

The State Department's efforts impose the policy objectives of the largest biotech seed companies on often skeptical or resistant governments and public, and exemplifies thinly veiled corporate diplomacy. Food & Water Watch provides a detailed insight into the motivations, tactics and goals of the State Department and its closely coordinated advocacy efforts with the biotech industry that undermine other nations' right to determine their own food and agricultural policies and objectives.

#### Introduction

In the last decade, the United States has pursued foreign policy objectives on food and agriculture that benefit a few big seed companies. This commonly takes the form of the U.S. State Department exercising its diplomatic prestige and bully pulpit to pressure foreign governments to adopt policies favored by the agricultural biotechnology companies.

Food & Water Watch's comprehensive analysis of State Department diplomatic cables reveals a concerted strategy to promote agricultural biotechnology overseas, compel countries to import biotech crops and foods that they do not want, and lobby foreign governments — especially in the developing world — to adopt policies to pave the way to cultivate biotech crops.

The State Department views its heavy-handed promotion of biotech agriculture as "science diplomacy,"<sup>3</sup> but it is closer to corporate diplomacy on behalf of the biotechnology industry. Food & Water Watch's close examination of the cables demonstrates a concerted public relations strategy by the State Department to improve the image of biotech crops overseas, coordinate with biotech seed companies and press foreign governments to adopt probiotech policies.

In the United States, agricultural biotechnology dominates corn, soybean and cotton production,<sup>4</sup> but most countries have not adopted genetically engineered crops. Biotech or GE crops, also known as genetically modified organisms (GMOs), are created by transferring genetic material from one organism into another to create specific traits, such as resistance to treatment with herbicides or to make a plant produce its own pesticide to repel insects.<sup>5</sup> Biotech



**Figure 1.** Number of Biotech Diplomacy Cables

SOURCE: FOOD & WATER WATCH ANALYSIS OF WIKILEAKS CABLEGATE DATABASE.

companies sell the seeds and often the agrichemicals that are used with herbicide-resistant crops. By 2009, nearly all (93 percent) of U.S. soybeans and four-fifths (80 percent) of U.S. corn cultivated were grown from GE seeds covered by Monsanto patents.<sup>6</sup>

Although the U.S. commodity crop market is nearly saturated with biotech seeds, most of the world remains biotech-free. Even 17 years after biotech crops were first introduced in the United States in 1996, only five countries cultivated 89.4 percent of biotech crops in 2012 (the United States, Brazil, Argentina, Canada and India).<sup>7</sup> The seed companies need the power of the U.S. State Department to force more countries, more farmers and more consumers to accept, cultivate and eat their products.

The State Department has been more than willing to accommodate the biotech seed companies. Food & Water Watch found 926 U.S. State Department cables from 113 countries between 2005 and 2009 that discussed agricultural biotechnology and genetically engineered crops. (See Figure 1.) The cables were culled from the quarter-million cables released by the Wikileaks open-records organization in 2010. Although Wikileaks gained notoriety for releasing cables about national security, this analysis does not include any cables classified as "secret" or higher.

The dispatches provide a glimpse into the motivation, method and goals of biotech diplomacy. The Wikileaks cables were only a sample of all U.S. diplomatic communications traffic, representing about 10 percent of all State Department cables between 2006 and 2009 (a subset of the period that Food & Water Watch examined that had the most released cables).<sup>8</sup> The number of biotech cables appears to have increased steadily and grew faster than the overall number of Wikileaks cables. (See methodology, page 16.)

#### State Department Strategy, Message, Tactics and Goals

Between 2007 and 2009, the State Department sent annual cables to "encourage the use of agricultural biotechnology," directing every diplomatic post worldwide to "pursue an active biotech agenda" that promotes agricultural biotechnology, encourages the export of biotech crops and foods and advocates for pro-biotech policies and laws.<sup>9</sup> One strategy memo even included an "advocacy toolkit" for diplomatic posts.<sup>10</sup> Embassies could leverage their pro-biotech efforts by coordinating with the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID, an independent agency under the State Department's authority<sup>11</sup>), the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and other federal agencies.<sup>12</sup> The cables are nearly identical from the Bush to the Obama administrations: promoting biotech agriculture is a non-partisan, pro-corporate foreign policy with long-term State Department support.

#### State Department Biotech Charm Offensive

The State Department's uncritical endorsement of biotech agriculture is more effective than the industry's own extensive public relations efforts. The diplomatic communications campaign aimed to "promote understanding and acceptance of the technology" and "develop support for U.S. government trade and development policy positions on biotech" in light of the negative perception of GE crops worldwide.<sup>13</sup> In 2008, Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice admitted, "I know that GMOs are not popular around the world."<sup>14</sup>

The majority of European consumers opposed GE crops, according to a 2010 survey.<sup>15</sup> There was widespread "consumer resistance" in Germany and "absolutely no demand from consumers or producers" for biotech crops in Austria.<sup>16</sup> Despite the embassy's efforts to "eventually wear down Hungary's resistance," the public has shown "no sign of changing their minds about the ban on biotech corn."<sup>17</sup> The State Department recognized the global weight of the EU opinion and tried to "limit the influence of EU negative views on biotechnology."<sup>18</sup>

There was similar opposition in the developing world. Most countries in Africa remained fiercely opposed to cultivating biotech crops.<sup>19</sup> In 2012, Via Campesina, representing 200 million small farmers worldwide, called for a ban on cultivating biotech crops.<sup>20</sup> In 2012, more than 400 African organizations demanded that the African Union adopt a ban on cultivation and importation of biotech crops.<sup>21</sup>

Some embassies downplayed their advocacy efforts. In South Africa, the embassy could not publicly lobby for pro-biotech legislation because "any hint of U.S. involvement fuels the outcry against the initiative."<sup>22</sup> In Uruguay, the embassy has been "extremely cautious to keep [its] fingerprints off conferences" promoting biotechnology.<sup>23</sup> In Peru and Romania, the U.S. government helped create new pro-biotech nongovernmental organizations to advocate for biotech crops and policies.<sup>24</sup>

Although the goal of biotech diplomacy is ostensibly to improve the opinion of genetically engineered crops, the State Department preached primarily to the converted. Most embassy contacts were with local officials, but the second most frequent audience for diplomatic outreach was pro-biotech industry representatives and scientists. Food & Water Watch found that embassy outreach efforts targeted biotech industry and scientists about three times more frequently than farmers and legislators and four times more often than nongovernmental organizations or the public. (See Figure 2.)

The State Department promotes a pro-biotech message that reads right out of the biotech industry playbook. The biotech industry promises that GE crops will increase farm productivity, combat global hunger and strengthen economic development opportunities, all with a lighter environmental footprint. In reality, the shift to biotech crops in the United States has delivered increased agrichemical use and more expensive seeds. Although many scientists, development experts, consumers, environmentalists, citizens and governments dispute the benefits of this controversial technology, the State Department merely spouts industry talking points. (See Table 1.)



#### Figure 2. Target Audience for Biotech Diplomacy Outreach

SOURCE: FOOD & WATER WATCH ANALYSIS OF WIKILEAKS CABLEGATE DATABASE.

#### Table 1. Debunking the State Department and Biotech Industry Myths

MYTH: GE reduces agrochemical applications		
State Department	Diplomatic strategy memo: "Adoption of biotech crops has significantly reduced insecticide use." <sup>25</sup>	
Biotech Industry	Biotechnology Industry Organization (BIO): "Biotechnology-derived crops have contributed to a substantial reduction in pesti- cide volumes used in production agriculture and have provided economic and social benefits to growers in both developed and developing countries by reducing time and production costs, and increasing yields." <sup>26</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<b>Biotech crops do not reduce agrochemical use:</b> Most GE crops are designed to be tolerant of specially tailored herbicides (mostly glyphosate, known as Roundup). <sup>27</sup> Farmers can spray the herbicide on their fields, killing the weeds without harming GE crops. A 2012 study found that even after accounting for reduced insecticide use on insect-resistant crops, total agro- chemical use increased by more than 400 million pounds from 1996 to 2011, a 7 percent increase, due to increased herbicide applications. <sup>28</sup> Glyphosate can pose risks to animals and the environment. A 2010 Chemical Research in Toxicology study found that glyphosate-based herbicides caused highly abnormal deformities and neurological problems in vertebrates. <sup>29</sup> Another study found that glyphosate caused DNA damage to human cells even at lower exposure levels than recommended by the herbi- cide's manufacturer. <sup>30</sup>	
	<b>Resistant weeds increase herbicide use:</b> Ubiquitous Roundup application has spawned glyphosate-resistant weeds, which drives farmers to apply more toxic herbicides and to reduce conservation tilling designed to combat soil erosion, according to a 2010 National Research Council report. <sup>31</sup> At least 20 weed species worldwide are resistant to glyphosate. <sup>32</sup> Even biotech company Syngenta predicts that glyphosate-resistant weeds will infest one-fourth of U.S. cropland by 2013. <sup>33</sup> Agricultural experts warn that these superweeds can lower farm yields, increase pollution and raise costs for farmers. <sup>34</sup> Farmers may resort to other herbicides to combat superweeds, including 2,4-D (an Agent Orange component) and atrazine, which have associated health risks including endocrine disruption and developmental abnormalities. <sup>35</sup>	
MYTH: GE crops reduce erosion		
State Department	<b>Diplomatic strategy memo:</b> "Adoption of biotech crops has [] allowed many farmers to adopt no-till farming practices." <sup>36</sup> <b>Fedoroff:</b> "Herbicide tolerant crops contribute significantly to soil conservation because more farmers farm without ever plowing their land, this is called no-till farming." <sup>37</sup>	
Biotech Industry	<b>BIO:</b> "No-till agriculture, in limited use prior to 1996, has been widely adopted due to the superior weed control from biotech crops that are able to tolerate herbicides with low environmental impacts. This has led to improved soil health and water retention, [and] reduced runoff." <sup>38</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<ul> <li>South American GE soy and corn plantations have contributed to deforestation: The added land pressure for soybean planting contributed significantly to deforestation in Latin America. In the Brazilian state of Mato Grosso, which has the fastest growth in soybean production and deforestation, over half a million hectares of forest were converted to cropland between 2001 and 2004.<sup>39</sup> The large swaths of forests that were cleared for soybeans left the remaining forest more fragmented, which further undermined diverse ecosystems and forest health.<sup>40</sup></li> <li>U.S. biotech crop farmers are abandoning no-till and low-till practices: The rise in herbicide-tolerant weeds has forced more farmers to return to deep plowing and to reduce conservation tilling to combat weeds, according to a 2010 National Research Council report.<sup>41</sup></li> </ul>	
MYTH: GE crops are more productive		
State Department	<b>Diplomatic strategy memo:</b> "Biotechnology is being used to increase crop yields." <sup>42</sup> <b>Fedoroff:</b> "The simple reasons that farmers migrate to GM crops is that their yields increase 5–25 percent and their costs decrease, in some cases by as much as 50 percent." <sup>43</sup>	
Biotech Industry	<b>CropLife America:</b> "With the use of agricultural herbicides, crop yields are increased by 20 percent or more." <sup>44</sup> <b>CropLife America:</b> "Thanks to modern agriculture, farmers have doubled the production of world food supplies since 1960, tripled the output of foods such as cooking oils and meats, and increased per capita food supplies in the developing world by 25 percent." <sup>45</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<b>Studies indicate no yield advantage:</b> Biotech companies have focused on developing crops that are designed to work with the herbicides they sell, not on developing high-yield seeds. A 2009 Union of Concerned Scientists survey found that herbicide-tolerant corn and soybeans had no yield increase over non-GE crops, and that there was only a slight advantage for insect-resistant corn. <sup>46</sup> A 2001 University of Nebraska study found that conventional soybeans had 5 to 10 percent higher yields than herbicide-tolerant soybeans. <sup>47</sup> Biotech crop yields have fallen as herbicide-resistant weeds have become more common. Research shows that higher densi-	
	ties of glyphosate-resistant weeds reduce crop yields. <sup>48</sup> Purdue University scientists found that Roundup-resistant ragweed can cause 100 percent corn-crop losses. <sup>49</sup>	

#### Table 1. Debunking the State Department and Biotech Industry Myths (continued)

MYTH: GE crops and foods are safe		
State Department	<b>Fedoroff:</b> "In fact, because of the extensive prior testing, I submit to you that GM crops are the safest we've ever introduced into the food chain." <sup>50</sup>	
<b>Biotech Industry</b>	<b>BIO:</b> "Biotechnology-derived crops are among the most thoroughly tested plants in history, and are closely overseen by federal agencies to ensure that they do not cause harm to consumers, to agriculture or to the environment." <sup>51</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<b>The United States has very weak oversight of the safety of biotech foods:</b> In most cases, the biotech industry self-regulates when it comes to the safety of genetically engineered foods. In 1992, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) issued guidance allowing biotech companies to self-certify that new GE foods are safe and compliant with federal food safety laws. <sup>52</sup> The FDA trusts biotech companies to certify that their new GE foods and traits are the same as foods currently on the market. The FDA evaluates company-submitted data and does not do safety testing of its own. <sup>53</sup>	
	MYTH: GE crops promote sustainable development	
State Department	Secretary of State Hillary Clinton: "[W]e want to shift our focus to agricultural sustainability, focusing on the small producers, helping them understand the value of GMOs — genetically modified organisms." <sup>54</sup>	
<b>Biotech Industry</b>	<b>BIO:</b> "To exclude any possible means to improve sustainable agricultural productivity would be to allow the already the [sic] desperate plight of the world's poor and undernourished to deteriorate still further." <sup>55</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<b>High-priced seeds and herbicides are ill suited to farmers in the developing world:</b> The prestigious 2009 International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science and Technology for Development concluded that the high costs for seeds and chemicals, uncertain yields and the potential to undermine local food security make biotechnology a poor choice for the developing world. <sup>56</sup> (See "Pushing Biotech on the Developing World," page 12.)	
	MYTH: GE crops survive drought and climate change	
State Department	<ul> <li>State Department strategy memo: "Agricultural biotechnology has great potential to help address the challenges of food insecurity and mitigate climate change."<sup>57</sup></li> <li>Secretary of State Hillary Clinton: "We believe that biotechnology has a critical role to play in increasing agricultural productivity, particularly in light of climate change."<sup>58</sup></li> </ul>	
<b>Biotech Industry</b>	<b>BIO:</b> "Major biotechnology providers are working on developing drought-tolerant corn and cotton; such traits will be of particular benefit in developing countries where crops are often not irrigated." <sup>59</sup>	
Debunking State Department- Industry Propaganda	<b>Biotech has yet to deliver drought-tolerant seeds; conventional breeding is successfully delivering climate resilience:</b> Biotech firms have long promised high-yield and drought-resistant GE seeds, but by mid-2012 only one variety of drought-tolerant corn was approved for U.S. planting. <sup>60</sup> Crop research has yet to achieve the complex interactions between genes that are necessary for plants to endure environmental stressors such as drought. <sup>61</sup> Monsanto's approved drought-tolerant corn has overestimated yield benefits, and there is insufficient evidence that it will outperform already available conventionally bred alternatives. <sup>62</sup>	
	Traditional methods of breeding for stress tolerance produce crops that are more resilient to disruption and climate change than GE crops because these crops complement and thrive in nutrient-rich and biodiverse soil. <sup>63</sup> Even if research succeeded in developing drought-tolerant crops, biotechnology companies would control any viable seeds, potentially putting new seeds out of reach for poor farmers.	

Food & Water Watch found that one-quarter of the cables (24.1 percent) emphasized the purported benefits of GE crops — their allegedly higher yields, productivity and economic benefits for the developing world. A third of the cables (32.6 percent) addressed environmental issues, primarily repeating the industry contention that GE crops reduce pesticide use and soil erosion as well as the promised drought-resistance and climate resiliency of future crops.

The State Department used the 2008 global hunger crisis as a new, urgent justification to promote biotech

crops.<sup>64</sup> The State Department encouraged embassies to "publicize that agricultural biotechnology can help address the food crisis."<sup>65</sup> In 2009, the State Department initiatives were complemented by a new USAID "Feed the Future" initiative that included a partnership with biotech seed and agribusiness companies such as Monsanto, DuPont, Cargill and Syngenta and major foundations to reduce world hunger.<sup>66</sup> When the immediacy of the food crisis abated, biotech cultivation stalled in Africa and Asia.<sup>67</sup>

#### Taking the Biotech Spin Cycle on the Road

The State Department delivered the pro-biotech message at conferences and workshops, communicated with reporters and sent local officials on junkets to the United States.

**Public relations and propaganda:** The State Department urged embassies to generate positive media coverage to help influence public opinions.<sup>68</sup> More than one in 20 outreach efforts (5.9 percent) in 21 countries targeted reporters. In 2005, the consulate in Milan, Italy, organized a four-city pro-biotech tour garnering a fourpage interview in *L'Espresso* magazine as well as newspaper and television coverage.<sup>69</sup> In 2006, a senior State Department biotech expert hosted a journalist roundtable in Egypt that generated newspaper and magazine stories and a TV interview that aired more than seven times.<sup>70</sup>





SOURCE: FOOD & WATER WATCH ANALYSIS OF WIKILEAKS CABLEGATE DATABASE.

In other cases, embassies circumvented the media by releasing pro-biotech propaganda directly to the public. The State Department produced a pamphlet in Slovenian to explain the "myths and realities of biotech agriculture."<sup>71</sup> The embassy in Colombia proposed airing a series of canned radio spots featuring biotech experts that also could be used as industry magazine opinion pieces.<sup>72</sup> The Hong Kong consulate sent DVDs of a pro-biotech presentation to every high school.<sup>73</sup> The embassy in Zambia proposed airing pro-GE television documentaries during prime time.<sup>74</sup>

**Biotech lecture circuit:** The State Department encouraged embassies to deploy departmental experts to "participate as public speakers on agbiotech" and fund conferences, workshops and seminars to promote biotech acceptance.<sup>75</sup> State Department officials and invited experts participated in nearly 169 public events in 52 countries between 2005 and 2009. (See Figure 3.)

A quarter (26.2 percent) of the embassies' outreach efforts included these forums with "a particular emphasis on those individuals that may influence national biotech policy."<sup>76</sup> A 2008 cable from Mozambique noted that one "workshop provided an opening to further advance biotechnology" and target high-level decision makers charged with shaping biotech policies.<sup>77</sup> A proposed workshop in Yemen was expected to be "a catalyst to GMO legislation that considers the U.S. position."<sup>78</sup>

Some of the conferences have been swanky affairs. In 2005, the consulate in Milan brought a biotechnology scientist to participate in an opulent event on Venice's San Giorgio Maggiore Island featuring a "magical evening" performance by opera star Andrea Bocelli and an orchestra.<sup>79</sup> In 2009, USDA Secretary Tom Vilsack



SAN GIORGIO MAGGIORE ISLAND, VENICE / PHOTO © CC-BY-SA JAKUB HALUN; WIKIMEDIA COMMONS

headlined a business forum at the Philippines' luxury Shangri-La Hotel attended by Cargill, Kraft Foods and Land O'Lakes.<sup>80</sup> The embassy in Slovakia funded and co-hosted a biotech conference in the spa town of Piestany where the president of the U.S.-based National Corn Growers Association joined pro-biotech scientists.<sup>81</sup>

Junket science: The State Department encouraged embassies to bring visitors - especially reporters - to the United States, which has "proven to be effective ways of dispelling concerns about biotech [crops]."82 The State Department organized or sponsored 28 junkets from 17 countries between 2005 and 2009. In 2008, when the U.S. embassy was trying to prevent Poland from adopting a ban on biotech livestock feed, the State Department brought a delegation of high-level Polish government agriculture officials to meet with the USDA in Washington, tour Michigan State University and visit the Chicago Board of Trade.<sup>83</sup> The USDA sponsored a trip for El Salvador's Minister of Agriculture and Livestock to visit Pioneer Hi-Bred's lowa facilities and to meet with USDA Secretary Tom Vilsack that was expected to "pay rich dividends by helping [the Minister] clearly advocate policy positions in our mutual bilateral interests."84

#### The Four Goals of Biotech Diplomacy

The State Department strategy sought to foist probiotech policies on foreign governments. Imposing a biotech agricultural model on unreceptive farmers and consumers undermines other countries' food sovereignty and their right to determine their own food and agricultural policies.

**Promote biotech business interests:** The State Department not only promoted pro-biotechnology policies but also the products of biotech companies. The strategy cables explicitly "protect the interests" of biotech



exporters, "facilitate trade in agribiotech products" and encourage the cultivation of GE crops in more countries, especially in the developing world.<sup>85</sup>

#### Lobby foreign governments to weaken biotech

**rules:** The State Department urged embassies to advocate for pro-biotech laws and to "troubleshoot problematic legislation."<sup>86</sup> The 2009 strategy memo "urge[d] posts to pay particular attention to advancing this strategy with countries that ha[d] key biotech legislation pending."<sup>87</sup> More than two-thirds of the cables (69.9 percent) addressed the host countries' laws or regulations governing agricultural biotechnology.

**Protect U.S. biotech exports:** The State Department aimed to "ensure that global commerce in agbiotech products is not unfairly impeded" to protect and promote an estimated \$25 billion in biotech crop exports.<sup>88</sup> In 2011, the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) reported that biotech crops and foods "face a multitude of trade barriers" in the European Union (EU), China, Kazakhstan, Turkey, the Ukraine and 16 African nations.<sup>89</sup> Trade is a prominent topic in almost half (47.2 percent) of the cables.

#### Press developing world to adopt biotech crops:

The State Department memos urged embassies to "encourag[e] the development and commercialization of ag-biotech products" in the developing world where many "have hesitated to join the biotech revolution."<sup>90</sup> The State Department encouraged embassies to "publicize the benefits of agbiotech as a development tool."<sup>91</sup> One-sixth of the cables (16.6 percent) suggested that biotech crops would improve food security, alleviate the food crisis and foster economic development. The message was combined with aggressive lobbying campaigns to pass laws to allow biotech crop production in the developing world, especially in Africa.

#### Corporate Diplomacy and Monsanto's Goodwill Ambassadors

The biotechnology industry is a core constituency for the State Department's biotech diplomatic outreach. The State Department confers with biotech interests, advocates on behalf of specific biotech seed companies and directs outreach efforts to energize the biotech and agribusiness industries. About one-fourth (23.4 percent) of the State Department outreach efforts targeted industry representatives and trade associations, including meetings, participating in State Department conferences and attending embassy receptions. The seed companies, including Monsanto, DuPont Pioneer, Syngenta, Bayer CropScience and Dow Agrochemical, are more commonly mentioned in the biotech cables than food aid (6.9 percent of the cables and 4.4 percent, respectively). Some cables explicitly described the collaboration between the embassies and the seed companies. In 2006, the embassy in Romania planned to "work with the U.S. GM seed companies to ensure" that the season's agreed-upon cultivation of biotech soybeans could be planted.<sup>92</sup> The embassy in Ecuador planned "to reinforce industry lobbying" to oppose proposed regulations that could hinder biotech imports.<sup>93</sup>

The State Department worked especially hard to promote the interests of Monsanto, the world's biggest biotech seed company in 2011.<sup>94</sup> Monsanto appeared in 6.1 percent of the biotech cables analyzed between 2005 and 2009 from 21 countries. The State Department exercised its diplomatic persuasion to bolster Monsanto's image in host countries, facilitate field-testing or approval of Monsanto crops and intervene with governments to negotiate seed royalty settlements.

U.S. embassies have attempted to burnish Monsanto's image. The consulate in Munich, Germany, promised Monsanto that it would seek "even-handed" treatment of Monsanto's core business by Bavarian officials, where farmers' resistance to adopting biotech crops affected its brand.<sup>95</sup> The embassy in Slovakia sought to "dispel myths about GMOs and advocate on behalf of Monsanto."<sup>96</sup> In 2009, the embassy in Spain asked for "high level U.S. government intervention" at the "urgent requests" of Monsanto and a pro-biotech Spanish official in order to combat opposition to GE crops.<sup>97</sup>

Some embassies encouraged the approval of Monsanto crops with regulators. In 2006, the embassy in Egypt tried but failed to convince local authorities to accelerate the approval of biotech crop varieties, including some longstanding Monsanto and Pioneer seed applications.<sup>98</sup> In 2008, the ambassador in Argentina penned an opinion piece in the local newspaper promoting the expanded cultivation of Monsanto's insect-resistant cotton.<sup>99</sup> In 2005, the embassy in South Africa informed Monsanto and Pioneer about two recently vacated positions in the government's biotech regulatory agency, suggesting that the companies could advance "qualified applicants" to fill the position.<sup>100</sup>

The State Department even continued to advocate on behalf of Monsanto after the company was charged with violations of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act. In 2005,



Monsanto admitted that it was responsible for bribing an Indonesian official to weaken environmental oversight of GE crops and paid \$1.5 million in fines to the U.S. government.<sup>101</sup> A Monsanto consultant tried to persuade an Indonesian official to relax or repeal an environmental rule governing the planting of GE crops; when the official demurred, a Monsanto official approved an illegal payment of \$50,000 to "incentivize" the official to weaken GE oversight.<sup>102</sup> There were 49 cables that mentioned Monsanto interests even after the company paid the fine.

#### Patently Offensive: State Department Intervenes in Commercial Disputes for Monsanto

Some embassies attempted to iron out intellectual property law and patent wrinkles for Monsanto. Biotech seed companies vigorously defend their patents and seed royalty payments in the United States.<sup>103</sup> One out of 14 cables (7.1 percent) addressed intellectual property laws, patents and seed royalty issues. In 2007, the embassy urged the Ukraine to pursue biotech counterfeiters to protect companies like Monsanto.<sup>104</sup> When Burkina Faso only offered Monsanto a one-year authorization for a new insect-resistant cotton, the company withheld the seeds until the U.S. ambassador lobbied the Prime Minister, who "instructed that the administrative order be changed to meet Monsanto's terms" for a five-year authorization.<sup>105</sup>



The embassy in Argentina intervened extensively for Monsanto in a seed royalty dispute. Argentina approved Monsanto's herbicide-resistant Roundup Ready soy in 1996 without granting patent protection for the seed (Monsanto still earned money selling the brand name herbicide Roundup, which was patented).<sup>106</sup> By 2001, 90 percent of Argentina's soybeans were grown from Monsanto seeds.<sup>107</sup> Monsanto began to increase pressure on Argentina to allow the company to charge farmers seed royalties after its patent on Roundup expired in 2000, as a way to recoup the profits Monsanto lost when farmers switched to generic glyphosate instead of Roundup.<sup>108</sup>

In 2005, the embassy tried to facilitate unsuccessful seed royalty negotiations between Monsanto and Argentina.<sup>109</sup> Monsanto instead suspended its Argentina-based research and threatened to extract royalty payments from Argentinean soy exports.<sup>110</sup> Farm groups agreed that Monsanto had the right to royalties, but complained that Monsanto would not agree on a price for the seed royalties.<sup>111</sup> In 2007, the Ambassador reiterated a request that Argentina "support a resolution of Monsanto's disputes" and communicated Monsanto's desire for even an "informal signal" of Argentinean government support in order to get the producers on board.<sup>112</sup> Despite the ongoing negotiations, Monsanto withheld its next generation of biotech soybeans in 2007 until a deal on royalties was inked.<sup>113</sup> The embassy tried to improve the public perception of the dispute. In 2008, the embassy collaborated with Monsanto to arrange a junket of Argentinean journalists to the United States "to learn about new technologies and the importance of [intellectual property rights] protection."<sup>114</sup> In 2008, the president of Monsanto's Argentinean subsidiary formally thanked the U.S. Ambassador for supporting the company.<sup>115</sup> Argentina allowed Monsanto to patent its next-generation soybeans in 2011, but the company secured royalty payments by requiring farmers to sign individual contracts when buying seeds.<sup>116</sup>

#### Pressuring Foreign Governments to Reduce Oversight of Biotech Crops

The State Department worked to weaken other nations' oversight of biotech crops and to quickly quash efforts to establish new biotech rules and safeguards. The embassy in Poland worked to keep the nation in the biotech camp. In 2006, the top biotech State Department official suggested that proposed Polish biotech crop rules could "be harmful to joint U.S.-Polish trade interests."<sup>117</sup> In 2008, the State Department joined Polish livestock and grain interests and the American Soybean Association to defeat a proposed ban on GE livestock feed.<sup>118</sup> The embassy in Poland promoted pro-biotech rules and legislation but recognized that "we need to take care to be seen as protecting choice, not pushing use."<sup>119</sup>

In 2007, the State Department and the USDA worked with Turkish biotech proponents to defeat proposed legislation that threatened over \$1 billion in U.S. GE crop exports.<sup>120</sup> In 2005, the USDA launched a lobbying and public relations campaign to successfully derail proposed anti-biotech legislation in Nicaragua.<sup>121</sup> The embassy in Thailand lobbied to lift the ban on biotech papaya field trials in 2006.<sup>122</sup> The embassy in Egypt tried to break "the regulatory logjam" that was stalling the approval of new GE crops.<sup>123</sup>

In Europe, the State Department has targeted the EU to weaken the regulatory safeguards that have delayed the approval of GE crops and to force the EU to accept biotech imports. Almost two-fifths of all biotech cables (38.0 percent) were from embassies in EU member states. U.S. embassies tried to persuade nations that had been hostile to biotech crops and to shore up countries that had been supportive. The embassy in France proposed hosting a conference highlighting how biotech can "help address food shortages in the developing world" as a tactic to counteract France's negative public opinion of GE crops.<sup>124</sup>

The State Department worked to increase the acceptance of GE crops in the EU by encouraging the most biotechsupportive member states to affirmatively support U.S. biotech positions. Spain cultivated more biotech crops that any EU member state,125 making it "worth continuing to target" to encourage acceptance of GE crops and foods in Europe.<sup>126</sup> In 2005, before Romania had entered the EU, the embassy worked to ensure that the government maintained a pro-biotechnology stance and continued to cultivate GE soy so that it could join the EU with its "biotech industry firmly secured."127 In 2009, a senior State Department biotech advisor pressed Romania "to play an active role in the EU to preserve biotech options for farmers."128 The State Department also urged "Bulgaria to become a successful model and advocate of agbiotech within the EU."129

The State Department has encouraged the most receptive countries to support the approval of GE crop varieties within the EU. In 2008, Bulgaria supported a European Commission proposal to approve GE crop varieties.<sup>130</sup> In 2007, the embassy reported that the Czech Republic supported the approval of two GE corn varieties and GE sugar beets in the EU.<sup>131</sup> Monsanto helped the embassy target EU member states for some of these biotech variety fights. In 2009, Monsanto presented its strategy to embassy and USTR officials, including outlining which EU countries Monsanto felt were pro-biotech, anti-biotech and undecided to help the embassy target its diplomatic efforts.<sup>132</sup>

#### U.S. Embassies Aggressively Opposed GE Labeling Efforts

Consumers worldwide want to know what is in their food, but biotech companies and food manufacturers would rather keep consumers in the dark about the contents of their grocery carts. The State Department has lobbied against efforts to require labeling of biotech foods. About one out of eight biotech cables (11.6 percent) from 42 nations between 2005 and 2009 addressed biotech-labeling requirements.

The United States opposed mandatory GE labeling laws as trade barriers because allowing consumers to know the contents of their food also "wrongly impl[ies] that these foods are unsafe."<sup>133</sup> The EU requires all foods, animal feeds (but not meat from animals fed with GE feed) and processed products with biotech content to bear GE labels.<sup>134</sup> Australia, Brazil, China, Japan, New Zealand, Russia, Saudi Arabia and South Korea all require labels on GE foods, although labeling requirements vary from zero tolerance to 5 percent GE content.<sup>135</sup>

U.S. embassies lobbied against new labeling efforts and for weakening existing labeling requirements. The embassies in Malaysia and Vietnam reported concerns to the State Department headquarters about the potentially negative impact of proposed labeling laws.<sup>136</sup> In 2008, the consulate in Hong Kong "played a key role" in convincing regulators to drop a proposed mandatory labeling requirement.<sup>137</sup> To stave off labeling efforts in 2009, the consulate in Hong Kong worked to cultivate "a local cadre" of probiotech advocates, redoubled efforts to combat consumer groups and legislators that favored labeling and even promoted biotech to high school students.<sup>138</sup> Hong Kong did not adopt mandatory labeling.<sup>139</sup>

Some countries adopted labeling rules despite U.S. opposition. During 2008 and 2009, the embassy in South Africa lobbied parliamentarians and other opinion leaders to prevent the mandatory GE labeling law that was enacted in 2009.<sup>140</sup>



## Pushing Biotech on the Developing World

The State Department has been instrumental in promoting pro-biotech laws and policies in the developing world. U.S. embassies have offered technical advice, provided legislative language, lobbied to enact pro-biotech laws and helped create pro-biotech regulations. In 2005, the embassy in Brazil claimed that its "intensive outreach was an important catalyst" for the law that legalized GE cultivation.<sup>141</sup>

High-priced seeds and herbicides are ill suited to farmers in the developing world. The prestigious 2009 International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science and Technology for Development concluded that the high costs for seeds and chemicals, uncertain yields and the potential to undermine local food security make biotechnology a poor choice for the developing world.<sup>142</sup> Most farmers in the developing world plant seed that they saved from the previous year's crop, and biotech patents prohibit farmers from cultivating saved seeds, forcing them to buy more seeds every year.<sup>143</sup>

The State Department actively promoted pro-biotech rules and laws in Africa. In 2008, only three African countries cultivated biotech crops: South Africa, Egypt and Burkina Faso.<sup>144</sup> The pro-biotechnology organization International Service for the Acquisition of Agri-biotechnology Applications (ISAAA) called Africa the "final frontier" for biotechnology.<sup>145</sup>

In 2003, the USAID announced a program to promote biotech crop research, regulatory infrastructure and cultivation in a handful of countries, including South Africa, Nigeria, Zambia, Kenya and Mali.<sup>146</sup> In 2005, the State Department promoted the acceptance of GE seeds at a four-day conference of the Economic Community of West African States.<sup>147</sup> In 2009, the United States urged Brazil to leverage "its presence and experience in Africa to positively influence acceptance of agricultural biotechnology."<sup>148</sup>

In 2009, the USAID launched a \$3.5 billion "Feed the Future" partnership with biotech seed and agribusiness company partners — including Monsanto, DuPont, Cargill and Syngenta and major foundations — to reduce world hunger.<sup>149</sup> This partnership has invested heavily in Africa. In 2010, DuPont agreed to help develop supposedly high-yield GE corn for sub-Saharan Africa funded by the USAID and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation.<sup>150</sup> As part of the same project, Monsanto donated the genetic material for a promised drought-tolerant corn to be offered royalty-free to African farmers.<sup>151</sup>



Secretary of State Hillary Clinton listens to a presentation on "genetic improvement" for local crops hosted by the Kenya Agricultural Research Institute. / PHOTO BY USAID

The unusual royalty concession by Monsanto may be little more than a long-term investment to build goodwill with African farmers while strengthening the perception that the seeds are more productive.<sup>152</sup> But selling more seeds in new markets — with or without initial royalties — is likely the real prize. In 2013, ISAAA estimated that the global biotech seed market was already about \$15 billion annually.<sup>153</sup> If more countries approve crops, those sales would only increase.

The combination of foreign research investors and the lobbying muscle of U.S. embassies and agribusinesses has encouraged African nations to slowly adopt pro-biotech rules and regulations. In order to pursue biotech crop research, countries need enough regulatory infrastructure to approve GE field trials. Often, the initial rules allowing GE research can go into effect while the legislatures consider permanent rules allowing commercial biotech cultivation. In Kenya, Ghana and Nigeria, the State Department, industry and pro-biotech foundations pursued this multipronged strategy to enact pro-biotech laws.

### U.S.-Biotech Industry Campaign to Commercialize GE Crops in Kenya

The United States has pushed Kenya to commercialize GE crops for decades. U.S. officials believed that if Kenya approved biotech crops, other East African countries would follow suit.<sup>154</sup> U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton observed, "With Kenya's leadership in biotechnology and biosafety, we cannot only improve agriculture in Kenya, but Kenya can be leader for the rest of Africa."<sup>155</sup> After decades of supporting biotech research in Kenya, the embassy helped push legislation leading to commercial GE cultivation that was enacted in 2009.

The U.S. government and Monsanto have funded biotech crop research since the early 1990s.<sup>156</sup> Syngenta and the Rockefeller Foundation began funding insect-resistant corn research with a Kenyan research institute in 2001, and the Gates Foundation joined the project by 2008.<sup>157</sup> Some of the research efforts have been high-profile scientific failures, but even unsuccessful biotech research programs were used to open the door to GE commercialization.

From 1992 to 2004, the USAID, Monsanto and the World Bank invested \$6 million in a Kenyan research project to develop a virus-resistant GE sweet potato variety.<sup>158</sup> But the GE sweet potato never succeeded in protecting against disease or increasing yields. Conventional crop researchers in Uganda developed a successful, high-yield,



A Kenyan farmer with a pest-resistant variety of maize, procured with USAID assistance. / PHOTO COURTESY OF USAID/AATF

virus-resistant sweet potato more quickly and cheaply than the failed GE attempt.<sup>159</sup> In 2006, a USAID and Monsanto-funded project to develop virus-resistant GE cassava was scrubbed after researchers confessed to "revelations of the resistance failure" just before precommercial field trials were to begin in Kenya.<sup>160</sup>

These research failures highlight the significant opportunity cost of exclusively promoting biotech research solutions. The millions spent on GE sweet potato and cassava development could have funded much more and potentially more successful conventional crop research. But the GE cheerleaders viewed the wasted GE research investments as successful because they encouraged Kenya to develop a legislative and regulatory system "to govern the technology," which, of course, would also facilitate biotech field trials and cultivation.<sup>161</sup>

This research combined with embassy pro-biotech advocacy ultimately paved the way for legislation to approve GE crop cultivation despite public opposition. Kenyan small farmers and consumers did not want GE crops, and have protested against GE imports and cultivation.<sup>162</sup> In 2009, the Kenya Small Scale Farmers Forum opposed the introduction of GE crops because it could imperil Kenyan exports to Europe.<sup>163</sup>

The USAID developed and promoted advocacy materials for the media and policymakers, helped to craft legislative language and lobbied members of parliament.<sup>164</sup> The embassy urged Kenya to adopt "trade-friendly" laws that would allow the United States to deliver GE food aid crops.<sup>165</sup> The Kenyan Agriculture Minister praised preliminary rules to approve GE crops as a way to "fast-track the integration of Africa in the global bioeconomy."<sup>166</sup> In late 2008, the parliament approved legislation to approve GE field trials and ultimately commercialization; the president signed it into law in early 2009.<sup>167</sup>

In 2011, Kenya released guidelines to approve GE cultivation (although no GE crops were planted), began developing labeling rules and planned to allow GE imports while the regulations were being finalized.<sup>168</sup> In 2012, strict labeling rules covering any foods with more than 1 percent GE content went into effect.<sup>169</sup> Biotech trade associations and scientists expect Kenya to begin planting GE corn and cotton by 2014.<sup>170</sup> Despite the promised adoption, Kenya halted the import and sale of GE foods in late 2012 until the Ministry of Public Health certified the crops' safety; the U.S. embassy rapidly promised to work to overturn the regulatory decision.<sup>171</sup>



PHOTO COURTESY OF THE INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE OF TROPICAL AGRICULTURE I NIGERIA (IITA)

#### U.S. Government Pushes Ghana Biotech Law Over Finish Line

The United States has pushed for Ghana to adopt GE crops and develop regulations to approve cultivation since 2004.<sup>172</sup> In 2005, the USAID promoted biotech research although Ghanaian scientists warned that "public wariness about biotech and popular support for regulatory precautions" made the effort premature.<sup>173</sup> That year, the U.S. ambassador met with the Minister for Food and Agriculture to lobby for pro-biotech legislation, and a senior State Department biotech crop official met with government and industry leaders in Ghana to promote GE crops.<sup>174</sup> Nonetheless, the embassy admitted that there was too little parliamentary support for pro-biotech legislation, and foreign assistance was required to "operationalize" biotechnology.<sup>175</sup>

In 2007, the USAID partially funded a conference in Ghana to build momentum and political will in West Africa to enact biotechnology legislation.<sup>176</sup> It seemed to help. In 2008, Ghana passed temporary legislation to permit biotech field trials until permanent biotech approval regulations were enacted.<sup>177</sup> After eight years of embassy pressure, the pro-biotech law was enacted in 2011.<sup>178</sup> The Gates Foundation provided \$6 million to implement the law in 2012.<sup>179</sup> But public opposition did not disappear. One political party challenged the rules approving GE imports in court in 2012.<sup>180</sup>

#### Nigeria Advances U.S.-Drafted GE Legislation

Monsanto and the United States began promoting GE crops in Nigeria in 2001.<sup>181</sup> In 2002, the USAID partially funded the drafting of legislation to facilitate GE crop approval in Nigeria, but the legislation stalled for years.<sup>182</sup> In 2003, the USAID and companies like ExxonMobil and Coca-Cola cosponsored a conference that included a pro-biotech agricultural plenary, including major biotech speeches and smaller workshops, and also featured a keynote speech by President George W. Bush.<sup>183</sup>

In 2006, the embassy in Nigeria proposed training regulators to push pro-biotech legislation during the next parliamentary sessions.<sup>184</sup> The embassy noted in 2009 that the proposed legislation would "facilitate market access to U.S. agribusinesses in Nigeria."<sup>185</sup> The embassy planned to send two Nigerian junkets to the United States between 2007 and 2009.<sup>186</sup> In 2008, Nigeria first allowed confined field trials for a GE cowpea, partially funded by the USAID.<sup>187</sup>

The combination of diplomatic pressure and U.S.-funded research eventually helped to break the legislative logjam. In 2009, the embassy trumpeted that "U.S. government support in drafting the legislation as well as sensitizing key stakeholders through a public outreach program" was crucial to advancing the bill over a legislative hurdle.<sup>188</sup> In 2011, the biotech legislation advanced to the Nigerian Senate, and while the legislation continued to move through the grueling process, Nigeria permitted field trials of GE cowpea, sorghum and cassava to continue.<sup>189</sup> The parliament finally passed the legislation in 2011, but as of early 2013 it was still awaiting the president's signature.<sup>190</sup>

#### Combining Diplomatic Carrots With WTO Sticks

The State Department has targeted the European Union's reluctance to allow the cultivation or importation of biotech crops or foods as the key to forcing developing countries to accept agricultural biotechnology. The EU represented a lucrative export market for biotech crops, and forcing the EU to accept these imports would assuage fears in the developing world about losing exports to the EU if they cultivated GE crops. The United States successfully challenged the EU's biotech approval rules and EU member states' unwillingness to approve GE crops at the World Trade Organization (WTO). The State Department aggressively pressed the EU to comply with the WTO ruling by weakening its biotech rules. The EU had approved 18 biotech crop varieties for cultivation and sale by June 1999, when five EU member states (Denmark, France, Greece, Italy and Luxembourg) effectively declared a moratorium on new authorizations until the European Commission introduced legislation on labeling and traceability.<sup>191</sup> Austria, Belgium, Finland, Germany, the Netherlands, Spain and Sweden did not apply a moratorium but invoked a *"thoroughly precautionary approach"* and urged the Commission to rapidly develop traceability and labeling regulations.<sup>192</sup>

In 2003, the United States, Canada and Argentina challenged the EU's biotech approval process and the member state moratoriums at the WTO. While the WTO was considering the dispute, the United States continued to push for the EU to drop its biotech rules. In 2005, the USTR demanded that the United States "get the access that we think we're entitled to in the EU market" for biotech crops."<sup>193</sup>



PHOTO COURTESY OF COMMONS.WIKIMEDIA.ORG

In 2006, the WTO ruled that the "undue delay" in the EU's approval process for 24 biotech crop varieties from 1999 to 2003 constituted a de facto biotech moratorium that was inconsistent with WTO rules.<sup>194</sup> It also ruled that individual EU member state bans violated trade rules and were unjustified without adequate biotech risk assessments.<sup>195</sup> The ruling did not prohibit the EU from applying its own standards and laws, including restricting biotech crop approvals, provided that the rules were implemented properly. Despite the limited and theoretical ability of countries to regulate GE crops, the WTO's biotech decision was another attack on the right of countries to ensure food safety and protect the environment.

Canada and Argentina settled and dropped their biotech claims with the EU, but the United States has maintained its complaint.<sup>196</sup> The State Department biotech strategy cables reiterated the effort to "continue to seek full EU compliance with the 2006 WTO ruling."<sup>197</sup> In France, the U.S. embassy "support[ed] aggressive retaliation against WTO-illegal trade barriers maintained by the European Union," such as France's moratorium on GE crops.<sup>198</sup> The State Department recommended leveraging the successful WTO ruling to convince countries in the developing world that they ultimately would be able to export biotech crops to the EU.<sup>199</sup>

#### **Conclusion and Recommendations**

The U.S. State Department must stop its imposition of biotech agriculture on the rest of the world. Over the last decade, U.S. foreign policy has pushed other countries to accept biotechnology as the primary agricultural policy and development policy alternative. The United States has pressed countries to accept unwanted biotech crop and food imports, change their laws to encourage the cultivation of biotech crops and lobbied against regulatory safeguards that are opposed by the biotech seed industry.

The United States should not be picking agricultural policy winners and losers. It is past time for the government to abandon corporate diplomacy, and to allow the public and other governments to navigate their own paths toward more environmentally and economically sustainable food and agriculture policies. Biotech agriculture is uniquely unsuited to the farmers of the developing world who generally lack the financial resources to purchase expensive seeds and herbicides sold by the biotech companies.

There are a host of promising, lower-impact agricultural approaches that have been shown to increase productivity, maximize economic return for farmers and enhance food security. Many academic studies have documented the potential of conventional, organic and other more sustainable approaches to improve agricultural productivity in the developing world.<sup>200</sup>

The State Department approach to agricultural development must put the interests of other countries before the interests of the biotech seed companies. All nations have the right to establish their own priorities for food and agriculture policies, as well as the ability to grow what the public wants in order to feed itself. The State Department must:

1. Halt the aggressive advocacy of pro-biotech policies in the developing world: The State Department has lobbied foreign governments to enact pro-biotech laws and policies and opposed efforts to establish sensible biotech safeguards. The promotion of a pro-corporate agenda in the guise of foreign policy is misguided and undermines the U.S. image abroad. This corporate diplomacy must end immediately.

- 2. Eliminate the funding to promote biotech crops and policies overseas: The State Department, the USAID and the USDA direct millions of dollars each year to promote biotech crops and policies overseas. These programs promote an exclusively biotech solution and are a waste of taxpayer money.
- 3. Stop demanding that governments accept unwanted biotech crop and food imports: The United States should drop its WTO challenge to the EU biotech rules and remove the acceptance of biotech crops from its trade negotiating objectives. Countries should have the right to establish their own acceptance of biotech crops and foods free from U.S. interference.

The United States should enhance other countries' abilities to improve agricultural production that encourages economically and environmentally sustainable farming. The United States should work with other nations to develop the policies and objectives that they want to pursue and let the biotech seed industry handle its own public relations.

#### Methodology

Food & Water Watch analyzed 926 U.S. State Department cables from 113 countries released by the Wikileaks whistleblower organization sent from 2005 to 2009 containing the words "biotech" or "GMO" related to agriculture or crops (out of 1,526 biotech cables; the remainder were related primarily to pharmaceuticals). Although Wikileaks gained notoriety for releasing cables about national security, this analysis does not include any cables classified as "secret" or higher. (Six "secret" cables covering biotech agriculture were excluded and no "secret/nonforn" cables that cannot be shared with any foreign government appeared to cover the topic.) Wikileaks did not release any cables classified as "top secret."<sup>201</sup>

In 2010, Wikileaks released 250,000 diplomatic cables exposing communication between the State Department and more than 270 U.S. diplomatic posts.<sup>202</sup> The cables came from the U.S. military's Secret Internet Protocol Router Network (SIPRNET), developed after September 2001 to provide more secure global communication between U.S. agencies, including embassies and consulates.<sup>203</sup> The Wikileaks cables represented about 10 percent of all State Department cables between 2006 and 2009. Most of the released cables were sent between 2006 and 2009, corresponding to a period when the State Department sent 2.4 million total cables, including through other systems.<sup>204</sup> Food & Water Watch categorized the prior contacts, future contacts and diplomatic updates into separate diplomatic events. Some cables describe multiple diplomatic events that were catalogued separately. The data analyze 987 diplomatic events from the 926 biotechnology cables: 55 percent of the events were reports of prior outreach, 35 percent were biotech updates from the host country and 10 percent described proposed future diplomatic outreach.

It appears that the number of agricultural biotechnology diplomatic cables increased steadily over the 2005 to 2009 period and increased twice as fast as the overall number of Wikileaks-released cables between 2006 and 2009. Outreach events (meetings, delegations to the United States, and conferences), audiences (officials, industry, scientists/ academics, media, farmers, legislators, non-governmental organizations and the public) and topics (benefits, environment, trade, regulations/laws, development/food security, intellectual property and labeling) were drawn from the text of the cables.

All U.S. dollar figures are in nominal values, and conversion to Euros was done with the U.S. Federal Reserve Board's Foreign Exchange Rate G.5A Annual for the year that the U.S. dollar figure was reported.

#### Endnotes

- 1 International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science and Technology for Development (IAASTD). "Executive Summary of Synthesis Report." April 2008 at 8 to 9.
- 2 U.S. Department of State (U.S. DoS). "FY 2008 biotechnology outreach strategy and department resources." Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 3 U.S. DoS. [Press release.] "Food crisis lecture kicks off Jefferson Science Fellows distinguished lecture series at the Department of State." October 16, 2008.
- 4 U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). Economic Research Service (ERS). "Adoption of Bioengineered Crops." On file at Food & Water Watch and available at http://www.ers.usda.gov/Data/BiotechCrops/. Accessed September 9, 2009.
- 5 Shoemaker, Robbin (Ed.). USDA ERS. "Economic Issues in Agricultural Biotechnology." (AIB-762). 2001 at 9.
- 6 Whoriskey, Peter. "Monsanto's dominance draws antitrust inquiry." *Washington Post*. November 29, 2009.
- 7 International Service for the Acquisition of Agri-Biotech Applications (ISAAA). "Global Status of Commercialized Biotech/GM Crops: 2012." ISAAA Brief 44-2012: Executive summary. February 20, 2013.
- 8 Roberts, Alasdair. "The Wikileaks illusion." *The Wilson Quarterly*. Vol. 35, no. 3. Summer 2011 at 18; U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs. Hearing on Information Sharing in the Era of Wikileaks: Balancing Security and Collaboration. March 10, 2011.
- 9 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007; U.S. DoS. "FY 2009 biotechnology outreach strategy and department resources." Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008; U.S. DoS. "FY 2010 biotechnology outreach strategy and department resources." Cable No. 09STATE122732. December 1, 2009.
- 10 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 11 U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID). "ADS Chapter 101: Agency Programs and Functions." April 16, 2012 at 4.
- 12 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 13 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 09STATE122732. December 1, 2009; U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 14 Hedges, Stephen J. "U.S. using food crisis to boost bio-engineered crops." *Chicago Tribune*. May 14, 2008.
- 15 "Biotechnology Report." Special Eurobarometer. European Commission. 2010 at 18.
- 16 U.S. DoS. "Lugar Codel: Germans emphasize need for cooperation with Russians on energy." Cable No. 08BERLIN1244. September 10, 2008; U.S. DoS. "Austrian response: demarche on EU regulatory committee February 12 vote on biotech corn, cotton, and soybeans." Cable No. 08VIENNA211. February 12, 2008.
- 17 U.S. DoS. "Biotech outreach to Hungary: visit of Jack Bobo, March 12–13, 2009." Cable No. 09BUDAPEST210. March 19, 2009.
- 18 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 19 Fedoroff, Nina. Science Advisor to the U.S. Secretary of State and Administrator of USAID. Inaugural Lecture in the Jefferson Fellows Distinguished Lecture Series. "Seeds of a perfect storm: Genetically modified crops and global food security crisis." October 17, 2008.
- 20 Via Campesina. [Press release]. "Convention on biological diversity: Farmers demand an end to the commercialization of biodiversity, GM seeds and synthetic biology." October 11, 2012; Via Campesina. "The international peasant's voice." February 9, 2011.
- 21 African Center for Biosafety. [Press release]. "African civil society calls on the African Union to ban genetically modified crops." November 25, 2012.
- 22 U.S. DoS. "South Africa, biosafety update and state senior biotech advisor visit." Cable No. 05PRETORIA2374. June 20, 2005.
- 23 U.S. DoS. "Biotech conference hits the mark." Cable No. 06MONTEVI-DEO980. October 16, 2006.

- 24 U.S. DoS. "Genetically modified soybeans still under fire in Romania." Cable No. 06BUCAREST574. April 5, 2006; U.S. DoS. "Peru request for EEB FY08 biotech funds." Cable No. 08LIMA226. February 7, 2008.
- 25 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 26 McGrath, Kathleen. Biotechnology Industry Organization (BIO). Testimony of the Biotechnology Industry Organization Regarding Assembly Bill 984: Manufacturer Liability. Committee on Agriculture. California Assembly. April 29, 2005 at 2.
- 27 Monsanto. "Monsanto Biotechnology Trait Acreage: Fiscal Years 1996–2009." 2009. On file and available at http://www.monsanto. com/investors/documents/2009/q4\_biotech\_acres.pdf; USDA, National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS). "Quick Stats, Acres Planted, Corn and Soybeans." Available at http://www.nass.usda.gov; Monsanto. Roundup Power Max Herbicide. Brochure. 2008 at 4.
- 28 Benbrook, Charles M. "Impacts of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the U.S.—the first sixteen years." *Environmental Sciences Europe*. Vol. 24. January 24, 2012 at 1.
- 29 Paganelli, Alejandra et al. "Glyphosate-Based Herbicides Produce Teratogenic Effects on Vertebrates by Impairing Reinoic Acid Signaling." *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* Vol. 23. August 2010 at 1586.
- 30 Benachour, Nora and Gilles-Eric Seralini. "Glyphosate Formulations Induce Apoptosis and Necrosis in Human Umbilical, Embryonic, and Placental Cells." *Chem. Res. Toxicol.*, vol. 22. 2009 at 97.
- 31 National Research Council of the National Academies (NRC). "The impact of genetically engineered crops on farm sustainability in the United States." April 13, 2010 at S-3 and S-13. (Pre-publication copy).
- 32 International Survey of Herbicide Resistant Weeds. "Glycines (G/9) Resistant Weeds by Species and Country." On file and available at www.weedscience.org. Accessed May 31, 2012.
- 33 Syngenta. "Leading the fight against glyphosate resistance." 2009. On file and available at http://www.syngentaebiz.com/DotNetEBiz/ ImageLlbrary/WR%203%20Leading%20the%20Fight.pdf.
- 34 Neuman, William and Andrew Pollack. "Farmers cope with roundupresistant weeds." *New York Times*. May 3, 2010.
- 35 Ibrahim et al. "Weight of the Evidence on the Human Carcinogenicity of 2,4-D." Environmental Health Perspectives, vol. 96. 1991 at 213; Hayes, Tyrone et al. "Hermaphroditic, demasculinized frogs after exposure to the herbicide atrazine at low ecologically relevant doses." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. Vol. 99, iss. 8. April 2002 at 5476; Stoker, Tammy E. et al. "Maternal exposure to atrazine during lactation suppresses suckling-induced prolactin release and results in prostatitis in the adult offspring." Toxicological Sciences. Vol. 52. 1999 at 68; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "2,4-D: Chemical Summary." 2007 at 1 and 5.
- 36 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 37 Fedoroff (2008).
- 38 BIO. "Agricultural Biotechnology's Environmental Success Story." April 22, 2009 at 1.
- 39 Morton, Douglas C. et al. "Cropland Expansion Changes Deforestation Dynamics in the Southern Brazilian Amazon." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. Vol. 103, iss. 39. September 26, 2006 at 14637.
- 40 *Ibid*.
- 41 NRC (2010).
- 42 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 09State122732. December 1, 2009.
- 43 Fedoroff (2008).
- 44 CropLife America. "Annual Report 2012." 2012 at 3.
- 45 CropLife America. "2009 Annual Report to Members." 2009 at 5.
- 46 Gurian-Sherman, Doug. Union of Concerned Scientists. "Failure to Yield." April 2009 at 22 and 33.
- 47 Elmore, Roger W. et al. "Production agriculture: Glyphosate-resistant soybean cultivar yields compared with sister lines." *Agronomy Journal*. Vol. 93. 2001 at 408.

- 48 Clapp, Stephen. "Study says farmers relying on Roundup may weaken benefits." *Food Chemical News*. April 20, 2009.
- 49 *Ibid*.
- 50 Fedoroff (2008).
- 51 Wach, Michael. Managing Director, Science and Regulatory Affairs at BIO. "Re: Interagency Cooperation Under the Endangered Species Act; Proposed Rule; Docket No. FWS-R9-ES-2008-0093." Public Comment. August 3, 2009 at 3.
- 52 57 Fed Reg. 22984. (May 29, 1992 at I).
- 53 21 CFR 171.1(c).
- 54 U.S. Senate Appropriations Committee. Hearing on the President's FY2009 War Supplemental Request. April 30, 2009.
- 55 Lauritsen, Sharon Bomer, Executive Vice President of Food and Agriculture at BIO. Letter to Professeur De Schutter, the UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food. May 29, 2009 at 14.
- 56 IAASTD. "Executive Summary of Synthesis Report." April 2008 at 8 to 9.
- 57 U.S. DoS. "FY 2010 biotechnology outreach strategy and department resources." Cable No. 09STATE122732. December 1, 2009.
- 58 U.S. DoS. "Secretaries Clinton, Vilsack on food security on World Food Day; Host conference call to discuss global food security, U.S. action." Conference call transcript. October 16, 2009.
- 59 Lauritsen at 6.
- 60 To date, the United States has only approved herbicide-tolerant and insect-tolerant canola, corn, cotton and soybeans as well as virusresistant squash and papayas. Fernandez-Cornejo, Jorge. "Rapid growth in adoption of genetically engineered crops continues in U.S." *Amber Waves.* Vol. 6, iss. 4. September 2008 at 6; ISAAA. "Biotech crops poised for second wave of growth." [Press release]. February 11, 2009; USDA. "Petitions for Nonregulated Status Granted or Pending by APHIS as of February 1, 2012."
- 61 IAASTD. "Agriculture at a Crossroads." Global Report. 2009 at 161.
- 62 Brasher, Philip. "Monsanto to test seed that might beat drought." *Des Moines Register*. May 21, 2011.
- 63 IAASTD (2009) at 10.
- 64 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008; Cable No. 09STATE122732. December 1, 2009.
- 65 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 66 USAID. "Progress Report: Boosting Harvests, Fighting Poverty." 2012 at i, 3 and 28.
- 67 "Developing countries forge ahead with biotech crops." *Food Chemical News*. July 20, 2012.
- 68 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 69 U.S. DoS. "US speaker Prof. Bruce Chassy. Program in Northern Italy on food safety and GMOs. September 19–24, 2005." Cable No. 05MI-LAN532. November 23, 2005.
- 70 U.S. DoS. "Senior advisor for biotechnology advocates science-based regulatory framework in Egypt and Middle East." Cable No. 06CAI-RO2165. April 10, 2006.
- 71 U.S. DoS. "Slovenia biotech: embassy hosts farmer to farmer roundtable." Cable No. 06LJUBLJANA577. September 8, 2006.
- 72 U.S. DoS. "Bogota proposal for biotechnology outreach funds." Cable No. 08BOGOTA36. January 3, 2008.
- 73 U.S. DoS. "Funding request for FY2009 biotechnology outreach and capacity building for Hong Kong & Macau." Cable No. 09HONG-KONG128. January 20, 2009.
- 74 U.S. DoS. "Proposal for FY2009 biotech outreach resources." Cable No. 09LUSAKA41. January 20, 2009.
- 75 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007; Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 76 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 77 U.S. DoS. "Maputo's proposal for biotechnology funds." Cable No. 09MAUPTO54. January 21, 2009.
- 78 U.S. DoS. "Biotechnology outreach projects FY05 Yemen Proposal." Cable No. 05SANAA127. January 19, 2005.

- 79 "First world conference on the future of science." Umberto Veronesi Foundation. Venice. September 21–23; U.S. DoS. Cable No. 05MI-LAN532. November 23, 2005.
- 80 Philippines Embassy to the United States, Washington, DC. "U.S. Agri Chief, American businessmen visiting Manila for trade and investment mission." October 22, 2009; Land O'Lakes. [Press release]. "U.S. agribusiness trade and investment mission to Philippines led by secretary of Agriculture Tom Vilsack, October 24–27, 2009." November 3, 2009; U.S. DoS. "Secretary Vilsack leads U.S. agribusiness trade and investment mission to the Philippines." Cable No. 09MANILA2329. November 9, 2009.
- 81 "Embassy sponsors conference on biotechnology, biofuels." US Fed News. September 7, 2007; U.S. DoS. "Prospects for biotechnology in Slovakia improving." Cable No. 07BRATISLAVA542. October 1, 2007.
- 82 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 83 U.S. DoS. "Poland may avoid GM animal feed ban." Cable No. 08WAR-SAW823. July 11, 2008; "Polish agriculture delegation to learn about U.S. biofuels." US Fed News. May 19, 2008; Flakiewicz, Pawel, Natalia Koniuszewska and Kacie Fritz. USDA Foreign Agriculture Service (FAS). "Poland Biotechnology Update 2008." GAIN Report. No. PL8029. September 22, 2008.
- 84 U.S. DoS. "Salvadorian minister of agriculture's November 8-14 visit to the U.S." Cable No. 09SANSALVADOR1043. November 5, 2009.
- 85 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 86 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 09STATE122732. December 1, 2009.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007; U.S. DoS. "Demarche on liability and redress under the Cartagena Protocol on biosafety." Cable No. 09STATE11910. February 10, 2009.
- 89 Office of the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR). 2011 Report on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures. March 2011 at 21, 39, 44, 45, 64, 75 to 76, 82 and 84. The African countries include Angola, Botswana, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ethiopia, Lesotho, Madagascar, Malawi, Mauritius, Mozambique, Namibia, Seychelles, Swaziland, Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe.
- 90 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007; Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 91 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07STATE160639. November 27, 2007.
- 92 U.S. DoS. "Genetically modified soybeans still under fire in Romania." Cable No. 06BUCHAREST574. April 5, 2006.
- 93 U.S. DoS. "Draft Ecuadorian health law requires approval and labeling of biotech food." Cable No. 06QUITO2698. November 7, 2006.
- 94 Berry, Ian. "Monsanto Chief Cautious on Market Share. *Wall Street Journal*. April 6, 2011.
- 95 U.S. DoS. "Germany/agriculture: guilt by association genetically engineered corn tarnishes Monsanto's image in Bavaria." Cable No. 08MUNICH365. November 10, 2008.
- 96 U.S. DoS. "The future of GMOs in Slovakia." Cable No. 05BRATISLA-VA412. May 27, 2005.
- 97 U.S. DoS. "Spain's biotech crop under threat." Cable No. 09MA-DRID482. May 19, 2009.
- 98 U.S. DoS. "Senior advisor for agricultural biotechnology advocates science-based regulatory framework in Egypt and Middle East." Cable No. 06CAIRO2165. April 10, 2006.
- 99 U.S. DoS. "Monsanto Argentina president on seed royalty issue." Cable No. 08BUENOSAIRES1153. August 15, 2008.
- 100 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 05PRETORIA2374. June 20, 2005.
- 101 U.S. Department of Justice. [Press release]. "Monsanto company charged with bribing Indonesian government official: Prosecution deferred for three years." January 6, 2005.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Barlett, Donald L. and James B. Steele. "Monsanto's harvest of fear." *Vanity Fair*. May 2008.
- 104 U.S. DoS. "Ukraine: 2007 special 301 post input." Cable No. 07KYIV449. February 22, 2007.
- 105 U.S. DoS. "Burkina Faso Seeks to Win Back Title as Africa's Top Cotton Producer." 080UGADOUGOU596. July 3, 2008.

- 106 Balch, Oliver. "Seeds of dispute." The Guardian (U.K.). February 22, 2006.
- 107 "Argentina finds and destroys illegal GM seeds." *Reuters* (Buenos Aires). May 9, 2001.
- 108 Balch (2006).
- 109 "Argentina: Monsanto back to negotiations on RR royalties collecting." South American Business Information in El Clarin. April 14, 2004; U.S. DoS. "Argentina's 2007 special 301 review." Cable No. 07BUENO-SAIRES335. February 21, 2007.
- 110 Smith, Tony. "Monsanto halts some Argentine seed sales." International Herald Tribune. January 22, 2004; Sissell, Kara. "Monsanto files suit to block Argentine exports to EU." Chemical Week. July 13, 2005; Bertello, Fernando. "Monsanto reclama que se respete la propiedad intellectual." La Nación. January 20, 2004.
- 111 U.S. DoS. "Minister Miceli discusses economic policy and Latin American development with A/S Shannon." Cable No. 06BUENOSAIRES118. January 17, 2006.
- 112 U.S. DoS. "Economic Minister on Mercosur Summit and commercial advocacy cases." Cable No. 07BUENOSAIRES139. January 25, 2007.
- 113 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 07BUENOSAIRES335. February 21, 2007.
- 114 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08BUENOSAIRES1153. August 15, 2008.
- 115 Ibid.
- 116 Bronstein, Hugh. "Monsanto signs royalty deals with Argentine farmers." *Reuters* (Buenos Aires). June 7, 2011.
- 117 U.S. DoS. "Senior DOS agricultural biotech advisor Spirnak's trip to Poland—May 21–25." Cable No. 06WARSAW1142. June 12, 2006.
- 118 "ASA plays key role in protecting U.S. soy exports to Europe." *States News Service*. September 11, 2008.
- 119 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 06WARSAW1142. June 12, 2006.
- 120 U.S. DoS. "Draft national trade estimate report." Cable No. 08AN-KARA1728. November 7, 2008; U.S. DoS. "Draft biotech regulation could disrupt more than 1 billion in U.S. exports." Cable No. 09AN-KARA1473. October 13, 2009.
- 121 U.S. DoS. "Nicaragua: NGO attempts to advance anti-biotechnology agenda." Cable No. 06MANAGUA2499. November 13, 2006.
- 122 U.S. DoS. "Biotech cropping up again in Thailand." Cable No. 07BANG-KOK4513. August 21, 2007.
- 123 U.S. DoS. "FY 2006 funds available for biotechnology outreach proposal: implementing the Cartagena Protocol." Cable No. 06CAI-RO562. January 30, 2006.
- 124 U.S. DoS. "France agricultural biotech outreach proposal." Cable No. 08PARIS2328. December 24, 2008.
- 125 ISAAA (2013).
- 126 U.S. DoS. "Survey: impact of rising food/agricultural commodity prices." Cable No. 08MADRID489. April 30, 2008.
- 127 U.S. DoS. "Biotechnology outreach project for Romania." Cable No. 05BUCHAREST133. January 18, 2005.
- 128 U.S. DoS. "Romania: successful biotech outreach to new government officials." Cable No. 09BUCHAREST232. April 6, 2009.
- 129 U.S. DoS. "Bulgaria: FY 2009 biotechnology outreach strategy." Cable No. 09SOFIA23. January 15, 2009.
- 130 U.S. DoS. "Bulgaria to support vote on biotech corn, cotton, and soybeans." Cable No. 08SOFIA91. February 12, 2008.
- 131 U.S. DoS. "Czech Republic supports EU biotech food proposal." Cable No. 07PRAGUE415. April 17, 2007.
- 132 U.S. DoS. "The plight of MON810: politics trumps science in the EU." Cable No. 09BRUSSELS566. April 16, 2009.
- 133 USTR (2011) at 21.
- 134 European Parliament and Council. Regulation (EC) No. 1829/2003 at Article 12.2.
- 135 Sato, Suguro. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Japan Biotechnology Annual Report 2008." September 19, 2011 at 1; Lagos, Joshua Emmanuel and Wu Bugang. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "China-People's Republic of, Biotechnology – GE Plants and Animals Annual 2010." January 28, 2011 at 6; Crothers,

Linda. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Australia, Biotechnology - GE Plants and Animals, Agricultural Biotechnology Report 2010." July 14, 2010 at 6; Lee-Jones, David. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "New Zealand, Biotechnology - GE Plants and Animals, Annual Update for Biotechnology in Agriculture." July 15, 2010 at 8; Chung, Seung Ah. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Korea-Republic of, Biotechnology – GE Plants and Animals Biotechnology Annual Report 2010." December 22, 2010 at 8; Silva, Joao F. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Brazil Agricultural Biotechnology Annual 2011." July 13, 2011 at 6; Vassilieva, Yelena. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Russian Federation, Agricultural Biotechnology Annual, Annual 2011." July 18, 2011; Mousa, Hussein. USDA FAS, Global Agriculture Information Network. "Saudi Arabia, Agricultural Biotechnology Annual, Saudi Arabia Agricultural Biotechnology 2011." July 18, 2011 at 2.

- 136 U.S. DoS. "U.S.-Malaysia FTA: encouraging signals." Cable No. 08KUALALUMPUR372. May 13, 2008; U.S. DoS. "Vietnam's National Assembly session shows increasing but still limited influence." Cable No. 09HANOI1392. December 18, 2009.
- 137 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 09HONGKONG128. January 20, 2009.
- 138 *Ibid*.
- 139 Yuen, Caroline. USDA FAS. "Consumer Council renews call for labeling of GM products." *GAIN Report*. October 4, 2011 at 2.
- 140 U.S. DoS. "South African environment, science, and technology monthly briefings, June 2008." Cable No. 08PRETORIA1453. July 3, 2008; U.S. DoS. "South Africa's response to CCFL demarche." Cable No. 09PRETORIA884. May 4, 2009.
- 141 U.S. DoS. "Brazil/US congress-to-congress outreach strategy." Cable No. 05BRASILIA1407. May 25, 2005.
- 142 IAASTD. "Executive Summary of Synthesis Report." April 2008 at 8 to 9.
- 143 "Kenya: The GM debate is more than about biosafety." *Nairobi Star.* May 11, 2012.
- 144 ISAAA. ISAAA Brief 39-2008. "Global Status of Commercialized Biotech/GM Crops: 2008; The First Thirteen Years, 1996 to 2008." February 11, 2009 at Executive Summary.
- 145 ISAAA. [Press release]. "Biotech crops poised for second wave of growth: Political will strengthens globally." February 11, 2009.
- 146 USDA FAS. [Press release]. "USAID announces international biotech collaboration." June 12, 2002.
- 147 "West African states hold talks in Mali on agricultural output." *Radio Ghana*. June 23, 2005.
- 148 U.S. DoS. "Brazil: STAS Dr. Nina Fedoroff promotes science and technology cooperation, particularly with biotechnology." Cable No. 09BRASILIA1414. December 7, 2009.
- 149 USAID. "Progress Report: Boosting Harvests, Fighting Poverty." October 2012 at i, 3 and 28.
- 150 "DuPont hails corn partnership in sub-Saharan Africa." *Food Chemical News*. February 18, 2010.
- 151 "Seed giants plan projects to aid Africa." *Des Moines Register*. February 18, 2010.
- 152 Des Moines Register (February 18, 2010); Vaidyanathan, Gayathri. "Agriculture: A search for regulators and a road map to deliver GM crops to Third World farmers." *E&E News*. March 31, 2010.
- 153 ISAAA (2013).
- 154 Brasher, Philip. "Kenya: Testing ground for GMOs." *The Pulitzer Center*. November 29, 2009.
- 155 Clinton, Hillary. Remarks at the Kenya Agricultural Research Institute. August 5, 2009.
- 156 Harsh, Matthew. "Formal and informal governance of agricultural biotechnology in Kenya: participation and accountability in controversy surrounding the draft biosafety bill." *Journal of International Development*. 2005 at 662.
- 157 "Kenya; govt wants to impose GMOs 'by force." The East African. October 5, 2008; Harsh (2005); "Kenya; firm to develop drought-resistant maize." Africa News – The Nation. March 20, 2008.

- 158 Allen, William. "Kenyan, Monsanto join to fight hunger trying to make sweet potatoes resist disease." *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. September 6, 1992; "Monsanto Failure." *New Scientist*. February 7, 2004 at 7.
- 159 New Scientist (2004); Gathura, Gatonye. "GM Technology Fails Local Potatoes." Daily Nation (Kenya). January 29, 2009; Mwanga, R.O.M. et al. "Release of six sweetpotato cultivars ('NASPOT1' to 'NASPOT6') in Uganda." Horticulture Science. Vol. 30, no. 3. June 2003 at 475.
- 160 Clapp, Stephen. "Cassava genome project stirs controversy in Africa; Biotechnology." *Food Chemical News*. Vol. 48, no. 33. September 25, 2006; Monsanto Fund. Global Contributions Report. 2006 and 2007 at 13.
- 161 Wambugu, Florence. Council for Biotechnology Information. "The untold success of Kenya's GE sweet-potato." June 18, 2009.
- 162 "Kenyans protest over GE maize imports." BBC News. July 1, 2011; Guracha, Konchora. "Farmers oppose genetically modified foods bill." East African Standard. December 20, 2004.
- 163 "International briefs." Food Chemical News. January 5, 2009.
- 164 International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI). Program for Biosafety Systems. (Fact sheet). "Kenya: PBS helps set the stage for Biosafety Legislation." September 2009; U.S. DoS. "Cautious Kenya finally enacts long awaited biosafety act of 2009." Cable No. 09NAI-ROBI496. March 11, 2009.
- 165 U.S. DoS. "Ag minister Ruto vows to remove duties on wheat in meeting with Ambassador Ranneberger." Cable No. 08NAIROBI1336. May 28, 2008.
- 166 Clapp, Stephen. "Kenya moves closer to biotech." *Food Chemical News*. October 27, 2008.
- 167 "Kenya approves long-awaited biosafety law." Food Chemical News. December 17, 2008; "International briefs." Food Chemical News. February 23, 2009.
- 168 Clapp, Stephen. "Kenya plans to release biotech guidelines by end of May." *Food Chemical News*. March 11, 2011; "Biotechnology briefs." *Food Chemical News*. July 15, 2011.
- 169 "Biotechnology briefs." Food Chemical News. September 7, 2012.
- 170 "Biotechnology briefs." *Food Chemical News*. April 13, 2012; "Biotechnology briefs." *Food Chemical News*. June 8, 2012.
- 171 "Rat study gains traction with biotech friendly countries, despite
   EFSA rejection." *Food Chemical News*. December 7, 2012; Willingham,
   Emily. "Seralini paper influences Kenya ban of GMO imports." *Forbes*.
   December 9, 2012.
- 172 Ashitey, Elmasoeur. USDA FAS. "Ghana Agricultural Biotechnology Annual Report." June 22, 2012; U.S. DoS. "Official – informal." Cable No. 04ACCRA2402. December 9, 2004
- 173 U.S. DoS. "Ghana: request for funds for biotechnology outreach programs." Cable No. 05ACCRA110. January 14, 2005.
- 174 U.S. DoS. "Ambassador meets with minister of food and agriculture." Cable No. 05ACCRA2583. December 20, 2005; U.S. DoS. "Ghana economic highlights – June/July 2005." Cable No. 05ACCRA1435. July 21, 2005.
- 175 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 05ACCRA1435. July 21, 2005.
- 176 U.S. DoS. "Third ECOWAS ministerial conference on biotechnology: adoption of the 2006–2010 action plan for meeting the challenges of biotechnology and biosafety. Cable No. 07ACCRA838. April 17, 2007.
- 177 U.S. DoS. "Ghana's 2010 trade estimate report." Cable No. 09AC-CRA1292. December 7, 2009.
- 178 Ashitey (2012).
- 179 "Ghana; ICGEB receives grant to expand biosafety systems." Ghanaian Chronicle (Accra). November 9, 2012.
- 180 "Ghana; two ministries in court over GMOs." Public Agenda (Accra). March 9, 2012.
- 181 U.S. DoS. "Nigeria not likely to support OAU draft biosafety law." Cable No. 01ABUJA1590. July 5, 2001.

- 182 U.S. DoS. "Nigeria: mission holds successful outreach on biotech." Cable No. 09ABUJA1682. September 11, 2009.
- 183 Mbachu, Dulue. "At summit of the powerful, African Americans confront their origins." Associated Press. July 22, 2003; U.S. DoS. "The Abuja Sullivan Summit was a success." Cable No. 03ABUJA1339. August 7, 2003.
- 184 U.S. DoS. "Nigeria outreach agricultural biotech proposal." Cable No. 06LAGOS131. January 31, 2006.
- 185 U.S. DoS. "Nigeria-funding request for FY09 biotechnology outreach." Cable No. 09ABUJA106. January 20, 2009.
- 186 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 06LAGOS131. January 31, 2006; U.S. DoS. "Agbiotech outreach proposal for Nigeria." Cable No. 08ABUJA193. January 30, 2008.
- 187 "Nigeria; Paucity of funds bane of biotechnology." Daily Trust (Abuja). February 9, 2012; David, Michael. USDA FAS. "Nigeria – Agricultural Biotechnology Annual Report." June 22, 2012 at 2, 6 to 7.
- 188 U.S. DoS. "The Nigerian National Assembly holds public hearing on agricultural biotechnology." Cable No. 09ABUJA2321. December 23, 2009.
- 189 David (2012).
- 190 "Nigeria; Nigeria can't afford to neglect biotechnology in agric-experts." *Africa News-Vanguard* (Lagos). January 21, 2013;
- 191 Coghlan, Andy. "EU to Permit new GM crops." New Scientist. October 17, 2002; European Council of Environmental Ministers. Declarations Regarding the Proposal to Amend Directive 90/220/EEC on Genetically Modified Organisms, 2194th Council Meeting (C/99/203). June 24–25,1999 at 19.
- 192 European Council of Environmental Ministers.(1999) at 19 to 20.
- 193 Allgeier, Peter and Susan Schwab. Deputy U.S. Trade Representatives. World Trade Organization (WTO) Ministerial press conference transcript. December 17, 2005.
- 194 WTO. European Communities Measures Affecting the Approval and Marketing of Biotech Products." Report of the Panel. WT/DS291/R, WT/DS292/R, WT/DS293/R. September 29, 2006 at 1068.
- 195 Ibid. at 1069.
- 196 WTO. "European Communities Measures Affecting the Approval and Marketing of Biotech Products: Notification of a Mutually Agreed Solution." WT/DS293/41. March 23, 2010; WTO. "European Communities – Measures Affecting the Approval and Marketing of Biotech Products: Notification of a Mutually Agreed Solution." WT/DS292/40. July 17, 2009; WTO. "European Communities – Measures Affecting the Approval and Marketing of Biotech Products: Status Report by the European Union Addendum." WT/DS291/37/Add.39. April 11, 2011.
- 197 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 198 U.S. DoS. "Sanctions on EU products due to hormone-beef ban." Cable No. 08PARIS2317. December 23, 2008; U.S. DoS. "Dr. Nina Fedoroff presents the case for biotech to French." Cable No. 09PAR-IS466. March 30, 2009.
- 199 U.S. DoS. Cable No. 08STATE129940. December 10, 2008.
- 200 See IAASTD. "African farming fails to reach potential." April 15, 2008; Badgley, Catherine et al. "Organic agriculture and the global food supply." Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems. June 9, 2006; Pretty, J.N. et al. "Resource-Conserving Agriculture Increases Yields in Developing Countries." Environmental Science and Technology. Vol. 40, iss. 4. 2006 at 1114; Gatsby Charitable Foundation. "The Quiet Revolution: Push-Pull Technology and the African Farmer." April 2005 at 1 and 23.
- 201 See Shane, Scott and Andrew W. Lehren. "Leaked cables offer raw look at U.S. diplomacy." *New York Times*. November 28, 2010.
- 202 "Wikileaks." New York Times. August 16, 2012.
- 203 Borger, Julian and David Leigh, "Siprnet: where America stores its secret cables." *The Guardian* (U.K.). November 28, 2010.
- 204 Roberts (2011); U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs (2011).

#### Food & Water Watch



National Office 1616 P St. NW, Ste. 300 Washington, DC 20036 tel: (202) 683-2500 fax: (202) 683-2501 info@fwwatch.org

www.foodandwaterwatch.org